

U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Health Resources and Services Administration

REPORT TO CONGRESS

NURSE CORPS LOAN REPAYMENT AND SCHOLARSHIP PROGRAMS FISCAL YEAR 2020

Executive Summary

The Nurse Corps Loan Repayment and Scholarship Programs Report to Congress for Fiscal Year (FY) 2020 is in response to section 846(h) of the Public Health Service Act, which states, in part:

Not later than 18 months after the date of enactment of the Nurse Reinvestment Act, and annually thereafter, the Secretary shall prepare and submit to the Congress a report describing the programs carried out under this section.

The goal of many Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) programs is to support the delivery of health care in areas of greatest need. HRSA administers the Nurse Corps Loan Repayment Program (LRP) and the Nurse Corps Scholarship Program (SP) to improve the distribution of nursing graduates and professionals. The Nurse Corps LRP and SP support nursing education and training by providing recruitment and retention incentives to nurses committed to a career in underserved communities. These incentives include either a loan repayment or a scholarship award in exchange for service in a health care facility with a critical shortage of nurses (Critical Shortage Facility or CSF) that is located in a Health Professional Shortage Area (HPSA). The Nurse Corps LRP also extends loan repayments to nurse faculty serving in accredited schools of nursing

In FY 2020, the Nurse Corps received \$88.6 million from annual appropriations. The Nurse Corps LRP received 5,988 new and continuation applications and the SP received 1,957 new and continuation applications. HRSA made 1,013 new and continuation Nurse Corps awards (756 total LRP, including 68 Nurse Faculty LRP, and 257 SP) to nurses and nursing students across a total of 48 states, the District of Columbia, the U.S. Virgin Islands, and Puerto Rico. Of the 756 new and continuing Nurse Corps LRP awards, 688 were made to participants serving at CSFs. Ninety-seven percent of those awards were at CSFs in high-need HPSAs (high-need HPSAs are defined as areas with a score of 14 or higher). The average HPSA score for the FY 2020 CSF placements was approximately 17.1 HRSA made 41 new and 27 continuation Nurse Corps LRP awards to nurse faculty participants—63 percent serving at schools of nursing with at least a 50 percent enrollment of students from disadvantaged backgrounds. Nearly 68 percent of SP awards were awarded to bachelor's degree students, 28 percent to master's degree students, 3 percent to associate's degree students, and 0.78 percent nursing diploma students.

As of September 30, 2020, the Nurse Corps field strength included 1,843 registered nurses and nurse faculty members fulfilling multi-year service commitments. Further, 84 percent of Nurse Corps alumni remained at a CSF for up to 2 years beyond the completion of their Nurse Corps service commitment.

2

¹ A HPSA is a geographic area, population group, or health care facility that has been designated by HRSA as having a shortage of health professionals. For the purpose of Nurse Corps programs, HRSA only uses geographic area and population group. HPSA scores range from 1 to 25 for primary care and mental health. The numerical score provided for a HPSA reflects the degree of need (i.e., the higher the score, the greater the need).



Nurse Corps Loan Repayment and Scholarship Programs Report to Congress for Fiscal Year 2020

Table of Contents

Execu	tive Summarytive Summary	. 2
Table	of Contents	.3
I.	Statutory Language	.5
II.	Introduction	.5
III.	Overview	6
IV.	Report Requirements	.7
	Requirement #1: The Number of Enrollees, Scholarships, Loan Repayments, and Grant Recipients	
	Requirement #2: The Number of Graduates	9
	Requirement #3: The Amount of Scholarship Payments and Loan Repayments Made	. 9
	Requirement #4: The Educational Institutions Attended by Recipients	10
	Requirement #5: The Number and Placement Location of the Scholarship and Loan Repayment Recipients at Healthcare Facilities with a Critical Shortage of Nurses	10
	Requirement #6: Default Rate and Actions Required	
	Requirement #7: Amount of Outstanding Default Funds of Both the Loan Repayment and Scholarship Programs	
	Requirement #8: The Reasons for the Default	12
	Requirement #9: The Demographics of the Individuals Participating in the Loan Repayment and Scholarship Programs	
	Requirement #10: Justification for the Allocation of Funds between the Loan Repayment and Scholarship Programs	15
	Requirement #11: An Evaluation of the Overall Costs and Benefits of the Programs	15
V.	Conclusion	6
Apper	ndix A – Nurse Corps Scholarship Program Graduates by State and Critical Shortag Facility (FY 2020)1	_

Appendix B – Nurse Corps New Scholarship Program Participants by State and School (FY 2020)22
Appendix C – Nurse Corps Loan Repayment Program Participants by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020)27
Appendix D – Nurse Corps Loan Repayment Program Nurse Faculty: New Participants by State and School (FY 2020)
List of Tables
Table 1: Nurse Corps Loan Repayment Program Awards (FY 2020)
Table 2: Nurse Corps Scholarship Program Awards (FY 2020)
Table 3: Nurse Corps Loan Repayment Program and Scholarship Program Awards Amounts (FY 2020)
Table 4: Nurse Corps Scholarship Program Default Rates (FY 2011- FY 2020)12
Table 5: Nurse Corps Loan Repayment Program Default Rates (FY 2016- FY 2020)12
Table 6: Nurse Corps Scholarship Program – Reasons for Default
Table 7: Nurse Corps Loan Repayment Program – Reasons for Default
Table 8: Nurse Corps Loan Repayment Program and Scholarship Program Participants'
Demographic Characteristics

Acronym List

APRN Advanced Practice Registered Nurse CRNA Certified Registered Nurse Anesthetists

CSF Critical Shortage Facility

FY Fiscal Year

HPSA Health Professional Shortage Area

HRSA Health Resources and Services Administration

LRP Loan Repayment Program

NP Nurse Practitioner
OB/GYN Obstetrics-Gynecology
PHS Public Health Service
RN Registered Nurse
SP Scholarship Program

I. Statutory Language

Section 846(h) of the Public Health Service (PHS) Act requires that the Secretary provide a report to Congress. The PHS Act states, in part:

Not later than 18 months after the date of enactment of the Nurse Reinvestment Act, and annually thereafter, the Secretary shall prepare and submit to the Congress a report describing the programs carried out under this section.

II. Introduction

The Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) administers the Nurse Corps Loan Repayment Program (LRP) and Scholarship Program (SP) to improve the distribution of nursing graduates and professionals.

The Nurse Corps LRP is a financial incentive program in which registered nurses (RNs) and advanced practice registered nurses (APRNs), such as nurse practitioners (NPs), enter into a contract with the federal government to work full-time in a Critical Shortage Facility (CSF) with a critical shortage of nurses.² The LRP repays 60 percent of the outstanding principal and interest on the nursing education loans for participants with the greatest financial need in exchange for a 2-year service commitment. Participants may be eligible for an additional 25 percent repayment in exchange for an optional third year of full-time service.

The Nurse Corps LRP also makes awards to nurses to serve as faculty at accredited schools of nursing with a preference given where at least 50 percent of the students are from a disadvantaged background. The awards aid in the recruitment and retention of nurse faculty by decreasing economic barriers associated with pursuing a career in academia. Nurse faculty receive the same loan repayment benefits as program participants serving at a CSF. To become nurse faculty, an RN must continue training and assume additional financial and time commitments that many working nurses cannot afford.³ The average ages of doctoral- and master's degree-prepared nurse faculty are 57 years and 54 years, respectively.⁴ The shortage of nurse faculty is expected to increase as current nurse faculty retire.⁵

The Nurse Corps SP pays tuition, fees, and other reasonable costs and pays a monthly stipend to individuals attending accredited schools of nursing in exchange for a service commitment of at least 2 years in a CSF after graduation. The Nurse Corps SP reduces financial barriers to nursing

2

² Nurse Corps defines CSFs as approved health care facilities located in, designated as, or serving a Health Professional Shortage Area (HPSA) with shortages of primary care or mental health professionals. HRSA designates HPSAs pursuant to Section 332 of the PHS Act and implementing regulations as geographic areas, population groups, or medical facilities having shortages of primary care, dental, or mental health providers.

³American Association of Colleges of Nursing (2019). Nursing faculty shortage fact sheet. Updated September 2020 from https://www.aacnnursing.org/news-information/fact-sheets/nursing-faculty-shortage

⁴ American Association of Colleges of Nursing (2019). 2019-2020 salaries of instructional and administrative nursing faculty in baccalaureate and graduate programs in nursing. Washington, D.C. ⁵ Ibid.

education for all levels of professional nursing students, increasing the pipeline of nurses who serve in CSFs. Qualified applicants who have the greatest financial need⁶ receive a funding preference. Tuition and fees are paid directly to the schools, while stipends are paid monthly to the students to assist with the cost of books, clinical supplies/instruments, and uniforms. Stipends were \$1,527.55 per month in fiscal year (FY) 2020. Each participant was eligible to receive \$18,330.60 in yearly stipend support.

The Nurse Corps LRP and SP work together to address the distribution of nurses across the United States through the placement of nurses in CSFs. Many factors affect the supply and demand of the nurse workforce including population growth, aging of the population and the nursing workforce, overall economic conditions, demand for health services broadly and within specific health care settings, and health care reimbursement. A 2017 study projected less growth in the RN supply relative to demand in seven states that could result in regional shortages by 2030. Employers in some parts of the country report difficulty in recruiting and retaining an adequate number of RNs because of an aging RN workforce and a lack of younger RNs to fill the positions. The differences in the age structure of the nursing workforce suggest that action to facilitate workforce development and projections for supply and demand of RNs differ by geographic region. English to address the distribution of the nursing workforce suggest that action to facilitate workforce development and projections for supply and demand of RNs differ by geographic region.

III. Overview

HRSA establishes and publishes Nurse Corps program priorities annually in the Application and Program Guidance for each program. In FY 2020, 50 percent of the Nurse Corps LRP and SP funding was set aside to support NPs. Of the 50 percent allocated for NPs, up to 20 percent was available for psychiatric NPs and the remaining 30 percent was available to all other NPs. To increase the number of NPs participating in the programs, the Nurse Corps LRP and SP actively recruited licensed NPs and individuals interested in pursuing training as an NP through outreach efforts to colleges, universities, and associations.

Additionally, for the FY 2020 Nurse Corps LRP and SP application cycle, both programs also established set-aside funding up to \$750,000 respectively to support women's health for applicants working in one of the following capacities: women's health NP, certified nurse midwife, or certified obstetrics-gynecology (OB/GYN) RN.

⁶Financial need is determined by the applicants' expected family contribution which is provided on the Official Student Aid Report generated through the Free Application for Federal Student Aid. https://studentaid.gov/help-center/answers/article/what-is-efc

⁷ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, HRSA, National Center for Health Workforce Analysis. (2017). Supply *and Demand Projections of the Nursing Workforce:* 2014-2030. Rockville, Maryland. ⁸ *Ibid*.

⁹ Haddad LM, Annamaraju P, Toney-Butler TJ. Nursing Shortage. [Updated 2020 Jul 25]. In: StatPearls [Internet]. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2020 Jan-. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK493175/

⁹ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, HRSA, National Center for Health Workforce Analysis. (2017). Supply *and Demand Projections of the Nursing Workforce:* 2014-2030. Rockville, Maryland.

For the Nurse Corps LRP, applicants with the greatest financial need and who work in Health Professional Shortage Areas (HPSAs) with scores of 14 or above receive funding preference. ¹¹ For the Nurse Corps Faculty LRP, applicants teaching at schools where at least 50 percent of the student body are from a disadvantaged background receive funding preference.

The Nurse Corps SP considers applicants with the greatest financial need, based on the applicant's expected family contribution as determined by the U.S. Department of Education, to receive a funding preference. For FY 2020, this preference included an expected family contribution between \$0 and \$6,195. Among qualified applicants with the greatest financial need, HRSA makes awards based on consideration of:

- Enrollment or acceptance in an accredited diploma or undergraduate and graduate nursing program or an accredited graduate-level NP program, including NPs specializing in psychiatric-mental health, and full-time or part-time registration for consecutive terms.
- Enrollment or acceptance in an accredited Doctor of Nursing Practice program, a
 program for certified nurse midwives, certified registered nurse anesthetists (CRNA),
 clinical nurse specialists, or psychology specialist, and full-time registration for
 consecutive terms.

This report summarizes the activities of the Nurse Corps LRP and SP for FY 2020, and provides information on:

- Number of enrollees, scholarships, loan repayments, and grant recipients;
- Number of graduates;
- Amount of scholarship and loan repayments made;
- Educational institution attended:
- Number and placement location of Nurse Corps LRP and SP recipients at CSFs;
- Default rate and actions required;
- Amount of outstanding default funds for both the Nurse Corps LRP and SP;
- Reason for default to the extent that it can be determined;
- Demographics of the individuals taking part in the Nurse Corps LRP and SP;
- Justification for the allocation of funds between Nurse Corps LRP and SP; and
- Evaluation of the costs and benefits of the programs.

IV. Report Requirements

Requirement #1: The Number of Enrollees, Scholarships, Loan Repayments, and Grant Recipients

In addition to awards made with annual appropriations, Nurse Corps made new and continuation Nurse Corps LRP and SP awards with funds recovered from awardees who breached their contracts. Section 846(g)(4) of the PHS Act authorizes that the amounts recovered from participants who breach their contracts to be available and remain available until expended. The

 $^{^{11}}$ A debt-to-salary ratio of 100 percent or greater of the total qualifying educational loan balance divided by base annual salary.

programs use the recovered funds to make new awards, continuations, and modifications to the existing contracts. If a Nurse Corps SP participant agrees to a contract for less than the full duration of the training program (e.g., a scholarship covering only the first 2 years of a 4-year bachelor degree program), the participant may request a continuation of the contract in return for a commitment for additional years of support. Nurse Corps LRP participants are eligible for an additional 25 percent of their original verified qualifying outstanding student loan debt in exchange for an additional year of service. Participants requesting continuations must be in good standing with the terms of the initial contract. The programs fund eligible continuations before new awards are made. In FY 2020, the Nurse Corps LRP added \$278,246.19 to its no-year account and the Nurse Corps SP added \$478,251.53. These funds provided six new awards for Nurse Corps LRP and four new Nurse Corps SP awards.

In FY 2020, HRSA made 756 Nurse Corps LRP awards, including 465 new awards, 291 continuation awards from annual appropriations, and 6 new awards from recovered funds (Table 1). Of the 756 awards, 264 awards (34.92 percent) were to RNs, 363 awards (48.02 percent) to NPs, 48 awards (6.35 percent) to CRNAs, 12 awards (1.59 percent) to certified nurse midwives, 1 award (0.13 percent) to a clinical nurse specialist, and 68 awards (8.99 percent) to nurse faculty. 12

Table 1: Nurse Corps Loan Repayment Program Awards (FY 2020)

	Nurse Corps LRP									
	New Continuations Total									
2020	Applications	5,627	316	5,943						
	Total Awards	465	291	756						
	Base Funds Awards	459	291	750						
	No-Year Funds Awards	6	0	6						

HRSA made 257 Nurse Corps SP awards, including 244 new and 13 continuation awards from annual appropriations. HRSA also made four new Nurse Corps SP awards with no-year funds (Table 2). Of those 257 awards, 8 awards (3.11 percent) were to associate's degree students, 173 awards (67.32 percent) to bachelor's degree students, 74 awards (28.79 percent) to master's degree students, and 2 awards (0.78 percent) to nursing diploma students.

-

¹² Percentages may not add up to 100 due to rounding.

Table 2: Nurse Corps Scholarship Program Awards (FY 2020)

	Nurse Corps Scholarship Program									
		New	Continuations	Total						
2020	Applications	1,944	13	1,957						
	Total Awards	244	13	257						
	Base Funds Awards	240	13	253						
	No-Year Funds Awards	4	0	4						

Requirement #2: The Number of Graduates

Nurse Corps SP participants may enroll in diploma programs as well as accredited associate's, bachelor's, and master's degree programs. The minimum service requirement is 2 years, with a maximum of 4 years of full-time service, in a CSF depending on the number of years of academic support. Participants can choose from 1 to 4 years of scholarship support, consisting of payments for tuition and fees, other reasonable costs, and a monthly stipend.

Nurse Corps SP participants may work part-time to fulfill their service obligation. However, the service obligation years of service will be extended so that the aggregate amount of service performed is the full-time equivalent. Nurse Corps SP graduates have up to 9 months from the date of graduation to obtain a nursing license, accept an offer of employment from a program-approved facility, and begin full-time or part-time clinical services at a CSF. A total of 197 active Nurse Corps SP participants graduated in FY 2019. Of those participants, 179 were serving in a CSF and 18 were waiting for placement at a CSF.

Requirement #3: The Amount of Scholarship Payments and Loan Repayments Made

For amounts paid for Nurse Corps LRP and SP new awards and continuations, funded from annual appropriations (base funds) and no-year funds, see Table 3.

Table 3: Nurse Corps Loan Repayment Program and Scholarship Program Awards
Amounts (FY 2020)

		Nurse Corps LRP Awards	Nurse Corps SP Awards	Total
2020	Annual Appropriation	\$50,769,108.32	\$25,893,869.71	\$76,662,978.03
	No-Year Funds	\$278,246.19	\$478,251.53	\$756,497.72
	Total Amount Awarded	\$51,047,354.51	\$26,372,121.24	\$77,419,475.75

Requirement #4: The Educational Institutions Attended by Recipients 13

Nurse Corps SP participants attended 226 schools in 41 states, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, and the U.S. Virgin Islands (includes all Nurse Corps scholars awarded in prior fiscal years). Appendix B illustrates the distribution of FY 2020 new awards by state and educational institution at 155 schools in 36 states, the District of Columbia, and the U.S. Virgin Islands.

Requirement #5: The Number and Placement Location of the Scholarship and Loan Repayment Recipients at Healthcare Facilities with a Critical Shortage of Nurses

Non-nurse faculty Nurse Corps LRP and SP participants are required to serve at a CSF. The following types of facilities are eligible CSFs for placement of Nurse Corps LRP and SP participants:

- Critical access hospital
- Disproportionate share hospital
- Indian Health Service Hospital
- Private hospital
- Federally Qualified Health Center
- American Indian Health Facilities
- Native Hawaiian Health Center
- Rural health clinic
- Residential nursing home
- State or local health department
- Free and charitable clinic
- Ambulatory surgical center
- Home health agency
- Hospice program
- Urgent care center
- End Stage Renal Disease Dialysis Centers
- Private nonprofit hospital¹⁴
- Certified Community Behavioral Health Clinic
- Community behavioral health center
- Nurse managed health clinic/center
- School-based clinic

In FY 2020, 424 new Nurse Corps LRP participants served in 336 CSFs in 42 states, the District of Columbia, and Puerto Rico (Appendix C); and 41 newly awarded participants served as nurse faculty in 40 schools of nursing in 21 states (Appendix D). In FY 2020, 165 Nurse Corps SP participants served in 151 CSFs in 37 states, and the District of Columbia (Appendix A).

¹³ Nurse Corps LRP participants have completed their nursing education and are in service at CSFs or accredited schools of nursing; therefore, their educational institution is not reported.

¹⁴ Nurse Corps LRP's for-profit prohibition was removed in FY 2021. The transfer to for-profit facilities was allowed in FY2020. Authority for this change was included in the CARES Act, signed March 27, 2020.

Requirement #6: Default Rate and Actions Required

The Nurse Corps LRP and SP default rates ¹⁵ are expressed as the percentage of participants in a cohort (all participants with a new or continuation contract awarded in a FY) who default (number of participants who have defaulted divided by the total number of individuals in the cohort). Individuals often participate for multiple years; however, HRSA calculates default rates in the FY in which an individual received the initial award. Therefore, for any given cohort, the default rate for a FY may change over time. When participants are out of compliance with their service obligation, they are referred to HRSA's Division of Participant Support and Compliance (DPSC) for compliance assistance. If the participant does not come into compliance and defaults, DPSC refers the participant to the Program Support Center for debt collection.

The maximum years a participant in full-time service may be in the Nurse Corps SP is 8 years—4 years in school and 4 years of obligated service. The maximum number of years that a participant in full-time service may be in the Nurse Corps LRP is 3 years—2 years of service under an initial contract and one additional year of service under a continuation. Participants with periods of approved suspension of service may require an additional 1 to 2 years of monitoring. Participants wishing to serve part-time must obtain prior approval from Nurse Corps and must extend the service obligation to equal the full-time commitment. Thus, default rates are reported over 10 years for the Nurse Corps SP and 5 years for the Nurse Corps LRP to provide an accurate picture of default rates. Historically, few to no defaults occur within the first year of the service obligation.

Participants who breach their contracts are placed in default and are liable to repay the Nurse Corps LRP or SP funds they received, plus interest, from the date of the default, which is the date the participant breached the Nurse Corps contract service obligation or, for scholars, the date they left their educational program as described in section 846(g)(1)(A) of the PHS Act. The total amount owed, including interest, must be paid within 3 years of the date of default. The interest rate is the maximum legal prevailing rate for the applicable quarter determined and fixed by the Secretary of the Treasury after taking into consideration private consumer rates of interest. The Nurse Corps LRP and SP work with participants placed in default by helping them to satisfy their debts through service when possible. In FY 2020, 11 participants who were previously in default were granted an opportunity to return to service. Of the 11 participants, 2 participants were from the Nurse Corps LRP and 9 participants were from the Nurse Corps SP.

As of September 30, 2020, there were 165 defaults in the Nurse Corps SP from FY 2011 to FY 2020.

¹⁵ The default rate is determined by the year the scholarship or loan was awarded. For example, if the award occurred in 2008 and default occurred in 2014, then the default would be recorded in 2008.

Table 4: Nurse Corps Scholarship Program Default Rates (FY 2011- FY 2020)

Nurse Corps SP Default Rates Based on Award Year											
Fiscal Year	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	Total
Total Defaulters	36	32	30	21	29	9	3	3	2	0	165
Total Awardees	412	264	260	242	269	242	212	219	233	257	2610
Default Rate	8.7%	12.1%	11.5%	8.7%	10.8%	3.7%	1.4%	1.4%	0.9%	0.0%	6.3%

As of September 30, 2020, there were 76 defaults in the Nurse Corps LRP from FY 2016 to FY 2020.

Table 5: Nurse Corps Loan Repayment Program Default Rates (FY 2016- FY 2020)

Nurse Corps LRP Default Rates Based on Award Year										
Fiscal Year	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	Total				
Total Defaulters	30	21	17	8	0	76				
Total Awardees	883	841	823	853	756	4156				
Default Rate	3.4%	2.5%	2.1%	0.94%	0.0%	1.82%				

Requirement #7: Amount of Outstanding Default Funds of Both the Loan Repayment and Scholarship Programs

Section 846(g)(4) of the PHS Act authorizes amounts recovered from participants who breach their Nurse Corps LRP or SP contract to be made available for the respective program until expended. HRSA uses these funds for new awards, continuations, and modifications to existing contracts. In FY 2020, the Nurse Corps LRP added \$278,246.19 to its no-year account providing six new awards, and closed the FY with a net no-year amount of \$7,543.21. In FY 2020, the Nurse Corps SP added \$478,251.53 to its no-year account providing four new awards, and closed the FY with a net amount of \$168,608.00.

As of September 30, 2020, the total outstanding default debt was \$3,173,690.02 for the Nurse Corps LRP and \$14,493,690.35 for the Nurse Corps SP.

Requirement #8: The Reasons for the Default

The most common reasons for default in the Nurse Corps SP are that participants fail to complete their service obligation, withdraw from school, or receive an academic dismissal.

Table 6: Nurse Corps Scholarship Program – Reasons for Default

Reasons for Default	FY 2011	FY 2012	FY 2013	FY 2014	FY 2015	FY 2016	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	Total
Failure to Verify Employment	6	4	2	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	13
Academic Dismissal	7	2	5	2	8	1	0	2	1	0	28
Withdrawal from School	10	2	4	5	2	1	1	1	1	0	27
Service Default*	13	22	18	12	15	4	2	0	0	0	86
Inappropriate Curriculum**	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Voluntary Default***	0	2	1	2	3	2	0	0	0	0	10
Total	36	32	30	21	29	9	3	3	2	0	165

^{*} Includes failure to work full time, failure to work at an approved site, resignation from a site, or failure to meet program requirements.

The most common reason for default in the Nurse Corps LRP is a failure to complete the service obligation subsequent to a participant's resignation from an approved site.

Table 7: Nurse Corps Loan Repayment Program – Reasons for Default

Reasons for Default	FY 2016	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	Total
Resigned/Left Site	14	12	12	8	0	46
Voluntary Default*	1	3	4	0	0	8
Not Working Full Time	4	4	1	0	0	9
Failure to Verify Employment	0	0	0	0	0	0
Other**	11	2	0	0	0	13
Total	30	21	17	8	0	76

^{*}Includes participants who contact the Nurse Corps LRP and request default.

^{**} Includes curriculum unrelated to a nursing degree or an unapproved nursing degree (e.g., licensed practical nurse).

^{***} Includes participants who contact the Nurse Corps SP and request default.

^{**}Includes participants who were not working at an approved site, whose employment failed to meet the minimum program requirements, whose licenses were revoked, or who were terminated for cause.

Requirement #9: The Demographics of the Individuals Participating in the Loan Repayment and Scholarship Programs

Nurse Corps LRP and SP participants self-report demographic data. Of the participants who reported on sex, race, and ethnicity, the majority were female and White, with Black or African-American the largest minority group (Table 8). HRSA requests Hispanic/Latino and Non-Hispanic/Non-Latino ethnicity data in the electronic application separately from sex and race data. Applicants may choose to report on any of these demographic areas in whole or in part. As a result, Hispanic/Latino and Non-Hispanic/Non-Latino data may be over-reported as this information is the only metric for capturing ethnicity.

Table 8: Nurse Corps Loan Repayment Program and Scholarship Program Participants' Demographic Characteristics 16

Nurse Corps LRP and SP Participants' Demographic Characteristics									
FY 2020 Demographics		e Corps RP		e Corps SP	Total				
Total Awards		756		257	1,013				
Sex	#	%	#	%	#	%			
Female	644	85.19%	233	90.66%	877	86.57%			
Male	107	14.15%	23	8.95%	130	12.83%			
Undisclosed	5	0.66%	1	0.39%	6	0.59%			
Race	#	%	#	%	#	%			
White	558	73.81%	112	43.58%	670	66.14%			
Black/African-American	126	16.67%	117	45.53%	243	23.99%			
Asian	39	5.16%	19	7.39%	58	5.73%			
American Indian/Alaskan Native	15	1.98%	9	3.50%	24	2.37%			
Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander	6	0.79%	3	1.17%	9	0.89%			
Two or More Races	34	4.50%	19	7.39%	53	5.23%			
Undisclosed	28	3.70%	10	3.89%	38	3.75%			
Ethnicity	#	%	#	%	#	%			
Hispanic/Latino	77	10.19%	28	10.89%	105	10.37%			
Non-Hispanic/Non-Latino	624	82.54%	212	82.49%	836	82.53%			
Undisclosed	55	7.28%	17	6.61%	72	7.11%			

14

¹⁶ Applicants may choose to report on any of these demographic areas in whole or in part, which may contribute to higher reporting in certain categories than others; the percentages may not add up to 100 due to rounding.

Requirement #10: Justification for the Allocation of Funds between the Loan Repayment and Scholarship Programs

Historically, total Nurse Corps funds have been allocated at 67-75 percent for the LRP and 25-33 percent for the SP. For FY 2020, \$88.6 million was appropriated for the Nurse Corps. Of the \$88.6 million, HRSA allocated \$77.4 million for the Nurse Corps LRP and SP, with the remaining \$11.2 million directly supporting the Nurse Corps programs in the form of staffing and acquisition contracts including the electronic system used to process program applications and monitor awarded participants, as well as tax withholding and reporting and other administrative obligations. Of the \$77.4 million, HRSA allocated over 67 percent (\$51 million) to the LRP and nearly 33 percent (\$26.4 million) to the SP. The combination of these programs allows flexibility in meeting future needs through the Nurse Corps SP pipeline of nurses and immediate needs through the Nurse Corps LRP, which places nurses in the field rapidly.

Requirement #11: An Evaluation of the Overall Costs and Benefits of the Programs

Analysis of costs per years of service:

1. FY 2020 Nurse Corps LRP Awards

In FY 2020, HRSA made 465 new awards, a decrease of 17 percent compared to the 561 new awards in FY 2019. This change is due to an increase in Nurse Corps SP awards in FY 2020. The average new award amount for Nurse Corps LRP participants was \$87,305.79 for non-faculty and \$93,854.43 for nurse faculty. This is a 12 percent increase in the average new award amount for non-faculty participants and a 32 percent increase in the average new award amount for nurse faculty participants from FY 2019 to 2020.

Nurse Corps LRP Continuations

In FY 2020, 58 percent of the participants initially awarded in FY 2018 requested a continuation award. The Nurse Corps LRP awarded 291 continuations in FY 2020. Nurse faculty received 9 percent (27 awards) of the continuation awards.

2. FY 2020 Nurse Corps SP Awards

In FY 2020, the Nurse Corps SP made 244 new awards and 13 continuation awards. The average new award was \$106,105.89—an 11 percent increase in the number of new awards and a 0.07 percent increase in the average new award amount from FY 2019 to FY 2020.

3. Average Amount Funded per Year of Service Obligated

Nurse Corps LRP new awards are based on 2 years of obligated service and capped at 60 percent of the applicant's total eligible loan amounts. The average new LRP award

amount per year of obligated service was \$43,652.89 for nurses serving in CSFs and \$46,927.22 for nurses serving in accredited schools of nursing—a 12 percent increase and a 32 percent increase respectively, from FY 2019 to FY 2020.¹⁷

Nurse Corps SP awards are based on 1 year of service for each year of funding with a minimum of 2 years of service. The average new SP award amount per year of obligated service was \$50,271.53—a 1 percent decrease from FY 2019 to FY 2020.

V. Conclusion

The Nurse Corps LRP and SP continue to work towards increasing the number of nurses working in CSFs and teaching in nursing schools across the United States. The Nurse Corps program will continue its focus on ensuring Nurse Corps participants are serving the nation. One of the critical activities of the Nurse Corps program in 2020 was to increase the number of advanced practice nurses trained in psychiatric mental health. The ongoing participation of nurse faculty in the LRP program will also help address upcoming nurse shortages in the future. Through the efforts and accomplishments highlighted in this report, dedicated RNs and APRNs can care for underserved populations in CSFs and provide quality education in schools of nursing with students from disadvantaged backgrounds.

 $^{^{17}}$ This data does not include the amount for continuation contracts which would extend the amount paid up to 85 percent of their debt and extend their years of obligated service to 3 years.

Appendix A – Nurse Corps Scholarship Program Graduates by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020)

	Nurse Corps SP Graduates by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020)							
State	Total Participants by State	Critical Shortage Facility	Total Participants by CSF					
AL	2	Alabama VA Medical Center – Birmingham	1					
		COVID 19 Temporary Site East Alabama	_					
AZ	6	Gastroenterology Medical Services	1					
AZ	0	Banner Estrella Medical Center	1					
		Banner University Medical Center - Tucson Campus	1					
		El Rio Health - Congress Health & Dental Center	1					
		Mountain Park Health Center - Maryvale Clinic	1					
		North Country HealthCare - Williams	1					
	.=	Valle del Sol - Pediatric Outpatient Services	1					
CA	17	Alameda County HC Services - AHS Highland Outpatient Services	1					
		AltaMed Medical Group - Goodrich - Commerce	1					
		Borrego Community Health Foundation-Desert Hot						
		Springs Medical Ctr	1					
		Courtyard Healthcare System	1					
		Del Amo Behavioral Health system	1					
		Desert Regional Medical Center	1					
		Family Health Center of Joshua Tree	1					
		Family Health Centers of San Diego - Hillcrest	1					
		Kaweah Delta Medical Center (Hospital)	1					
		L.A. County Health Services - MLK Jr. Outpatient	1					
		Mission Neighborhood Health - Resource Center	1					
		Quartz Valley Indian Reservation - Anav Tribal Health Clinic	1					
		Saint Agnes Medical Center	1					
		San Ysidro Health - Community Heights Family Medicine	1					
		Santa Barbara Neighborhood Clinic - Westside	1					
		St Mary Medical Center	1					
		Vista Community Clinic - Vale Terrace - Main	1					
CO	7	Centura Health - St. Anthony Hospital	1					
		Children's Hospital Colorado	1					
		Clinica Family Health - People's Clinic	2					
		UC Health Memorial Hospital Central	1					
		University of Colorado Hospital - Aurora	1					
		VA Western Colorado Health Care System - Hospital and						
		Administration	1					

	Nurse Corps Sl	P Graduates by State and Critical Shortage Facility (I	FY 2020)
State	Total Participants by State	Critical Shortage Facility	Total Participants by CSF
CT	6	Community Health Center, Inc CHC of Norwalk at Day	1
		Street Howford Hospital	1
		Hartford Hospital	1
DC	1	Yale New Haven Hospital	4
FL	6	George Washington University (GWU) Hospital	1
	O	Baptist Hospital	1
		Cleveland Clinic Indian River Hospital	1
		Lakeland Regional Health	1
		Memorial West Pembroke Pines Orlando Health Winnie Palmer Hospital for Women and	1
		Babies	1
		Sonas Home Health Care	1
GA	7	Children's Healthcare of Atlanta - Egleston	2
		Emory University Hospital	2
		Emory University Hospital Midtown	1
		Good Samaritan - Gwinnett – East	1
		Wellstar Atlanta Medical Center	1
IA	1	Waverly Health Center (CAH)	1
ID	1	Caribou Memorial Hospital	1
IL	2	Heartland International Health Center - Albany Park	1
		Northwestern Memorial Hospital - Galter Pavilion	1
KS	1	University of Kansas Medical Center	1
KY	1	Hardin Memorial Hospital	1
LA	1	Ochsner Baptist Medical Center	1
MA	6	Baystate Brightwood Health Center - Connecticut River	-
		Valley Farmworker Health Program	1
		Boston Health Care for the Homeless Program - Jean	_
		Yawkey Place	1
		Dimock Community Health Center	1
		Edward M. Kennedy Community Health Center - Milford	1
		Healthfirst Family Care Center - Stanley St. Treatment and Resources	1
		Lynn Community Health Center Behavioral Health	1
		Services	1
MD	3	Johns Hopkins Hospital	1
		University of Maryland Medical Center	2
MI	4	McLaren Macomb Hospital	1
		Mercy Health Saint Mary's Health	1
		St Joseph's Mercy Hospital	1
		UP Health System	1

	Nurse Corps SP Graduates by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020)				
State	Total Participants by State	Critical Shortage Facility	Total Participants by CSF		
MN	1	Southside Community - 35th St Medical Clinic	1		
MO	2	BJC HealthCare - Barnes-Jewish Hospital	1		
		Places for People - SUD Clinic	1		
MS	2 (Covid Temporary Site) Mississippi State Hospital		1		
		Aaron E, Henry CHSC, Inc - M. J. Edwards	1		
MT	3	Benefis Health Systems	1		
		Planned Parenthood of Montana - West Health Center	1		
		Providence St. Patrick Hospital	1		
NC	12	Alamance Regional Medical Center	1		
		Cape Fear Valley Medical Center	1		
		Carolinas Medical Center - Main	1		
		Duke University Hospital	5		
		Harris Regional Hospital	1		
		Roanoke Chowan Community Health Center Ahoskie	1		
		Swain Family Care	1		
		Vidant Medical Center	1		
NH	2	Amoskeag Health - Hollis	1		
		Coos County Family Health Services- Pleasant Street Site	1		
NJ	2	(COVID 19 Temporary Site) University Hospital	1		
		Ocean Health Initiatives - Toms River Health Center	1		
NV	1	Harmon Medical and Rehabilitation	1		
NY	16	Cortland County Mental Health Clinic	1		
		Ellis Hospital	1		
		HHC Gotham Health - Gouverneur Health Center	1		
		HHC Harlem Hospital Center - Administrative Network Anchor & Nurse Corps	1		
		HHC Jacobi - Hospital-based - Outpatient Ob-Gyn Womens Health Center (Bldg 8, 3rd Floor)	1		
		HHC North Central Bronx - Hospital-based - Outpatient Ob-Gyn Women's Health Center (Suites 2CDH)	1		
		Institute for Family Health: Family Health Center of Harlem	1		
		Jericho Road Community Health Center - Barton	1		
		Mount Sinai Queens	1		
		Neighborhood Health Center - Mattina	1		
		St. Barnabas Hospital - NURSE Corps and Main Administrative Site	1		
		The Bridge - Bronx ACT	1		
		Urban Health Plan - Main Site - El Nuevo San Juan Health Center	1		

Nurse Corps SP Graduates by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020)					
State	Total Participants by State	Critical Shortage Facility	Total Participants by CSF		
		URMC - Midwifery Group	1		
		URMC - Strong Memorial Hospital	1		
		Whitney M. Young Jr. Health Center	1		
OH	1	Marietta Memorial Hospital	1		
OR	13	Adventist Health Tillamook	1		
		Asante Three Rivers Community Hospital Cascadia Behavioral Health - Plaza	1 1		
		Legacy Emanuel Medical Center	1		
		Multnomah County Health Department-Mid-County Health Center Northwest Human ServicesTotal Health Community	1		
		Clinic (Medical)	1		
		Oregon Health & Science University	1		
		Oregon Health & Science University Hospital	1		
		Providence Portland Medical Center	1		
		Salem Health	1		
		Samaritan Health Services-Good Samaritan Regional Medical Center	1		
		Santiam Hospital	1		
		Trillium Family Health Services: Children's Farm Home	1		
PA	7	Berks Community Health Center	1		
		Berks Community Health Center at Rockland	1		
		Family First Health Corporation	1		
		Philadelphia FIGHT Jonathan Lax Treatment Center	1		
		PHMC Care Clinic	1		
		UPMC Presbyterian Hospital	2		
SD	1	City of Sioux Falls - Falls Community Health	1		
TN	4	Methodist University Hospital	1		
		Middle Tennessee Mental Health Institute	1		
		University of Tennessee Medical Center	2		
TX	6	Dell Seton Medical Center at The University of Texas	1		
		Mesquite Specialty Hospital	1		
		Peterson Regional Medical Center	2		
		Scott And White Memorial Hospital	1		
		Thrive Pediatric Care	1		
UT	1	Utah Valley Hospital	1		
VA	4	Culpeper Health & Rehabilitation Center	1		
		Sentara Norfolk General Hospital	1		
		SEVHS/PICH-Virginia Beach Family Medical Center	1		
		VCU Medical System	1		
		·	<u> </u>		

	Nurse Corps SP Graduates by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020)					
State	Total Participants by State	Critical Shortage Facility	Total Participants by CSF			
VT	3	Community Health Center of Burlington	1			
		COVID 19 Temporary Site Central Vermont Medical Center	1			
		Little Rivers Health Care (Temporary Covid Site)	1			
WA	10	Community Health Care - Eastside Clinic	1			
		Cow litz Family Health Center - Longview Medical and Dental Clinic	1			
		ICHS - International District Medical & Dental Clinic	1			
		Jefferson Healthcare	1			
		Kitsap Mental Health Services	1			
		Neighborcare Health - Rainier Beach Medical and Dental Clinic	1			
		Peninsula Community Health Services - Poulsbo Clinic	1			
		Sea Mar CHC - Everett Medical, Dental and Behavioral Health	1			
		Two Rivers Landing	1			
		Unify Community Health at Northeast Community Center - Yakima Valley Farm Workers Clinic	1			
WI	1	Aurora Health - Milwaukee Sinai Medical Center	1			
WV	1	Charleston Area Medical Center Memorial Hospital	1			

$Appendix\,B-Nurse\,Corps\,New\,Scholarship\,Program\,Participants\,by\\State\,and\,School\,(FY\,2020)$

	Nurse Corps SP Participants by State and School (FY 2020)				
State	Total Participants by State	School Name	Total Participants by School		
AL	11	Auburn University Montgomery - School of Nursing	1		
		Oakwood University	1		
		University of Alabama at Birmingham - School of Nursing	4		
		University of North Alabama - College of Nursing and Allied Health	1		
		University of South Alabama	1		
		University of South Alabama - College of Nursing	3		
AR	1	University of Arkansas at Little Rock - College of Nursing	1		
AZ	3	Arizona State University - College of Nursing	1		
		University of Arizona, Tucson - College of Nursing	1		
		University of Phoenix - College of Nursing	1		
CA	12	Azusa Pacific University - School of Nursing	1		
		Azusa Pacific University- Inland Empire Regional Campus	2		
		Loma Linda University - School of Nursing	1		
		National University, La Jolla	1		
		National University, Rancho Bernardo	1		
		Pacific Union College	1		
		Palomar College	1		
		Samuel Merritt University - School of Nursing	2		
		United States University - School of Nursing	1		
		University of San Francisco - School of Nursing	1		
CO	10	Aspen University - School of Health Professions and Studies	1		
		Colorado Christian University, School of Nursing	1		
		Denver College of Nursing	1		
		University of Colorado Anschutz Medical Campus	4		
		University of Colorado, Denver - College of Nursing	3		
CT	9	Capital Community College	1		
		Fairfield University - Marion Peckham Egan School of Nursing	1		
		Yale University - School of Nursing	7		
DC	1	Catholic University of America - School of Nursing	1		
FL	17	Chamberlain University, Jacksonville	1		
		Chamberlain University, Miramar	1		
		ECPI University, Orlando	1		

Nurse Corps SP Participants by State and School (FY 2020)					
State	Total Participants by State	School Name	Total Participants by School		
		Florida Atlantic University - Christine E. Lynn College of Nursing	1		
		Herzing University - Orlando	1		
		Nova Southeastern University, Fort Myers	3		
		South University, West Palm Beach - College of Nursing	1		
		St. Thomas University - School of Science	1		
		University of Florida - College of Nursing	3		
		University of North Florida - Brooks College of Health, School of Nursing	2		
		University of St. Augustine for Health Sciences	1		
		University of West Florida	1		
GA	19	Brenau University	1		
		Chamberlain University, Atlanta	1		
		Clayton State University - School of Nursing	1		
		Emory University - Nell Hodgson Woodruff School of Nursing	13		
	Herzing University, Atlanta		1		
		Mercer University - Georgia Baptist College of Nursing	1		
		University of West Georgia - School of Nursing	1		
НІ	1	University of Hawaii-Maui College	1		
IL	4	Chamberlain University, Tinley Park	2		
		Loyola University of Chicago - School of Nursing	1		
		University of Illinois at Chicago - College of Nursing	1		
IN	4	Goshen College	1		
		Indiana Wesleyan University - School of Nursing	1		
		Marian University - School of Nursing	1		
		Purdue University Northwest - Hammond- College of Nursing	1		
KY	6	Bellarmine University - Lansing School of Nursing	2		
		Frontier Nursing University - School of Nursing	3		
		Northern Kentucky University - College of Health & Human Services	1		
LA	2	Louisiana State University - Health Sciences Center	1		
		McNeese State University - College of Nursing	1		
MA	13	Elms College	1		
		Lawrence Memorial / Regis College Nursing Program	1		
		Massachusetts College of Pharmacy and Health Sciences (MCPHS), Boston	2		
		MGH Institute of Health Professions - School of Nursing	2		
		Northeastern University - Bouve College of Health Sciences	1		
		Regis College	2		

	Nurse Corps SP Participants by State and School (FY 2020)					
State	Total Participants by State	School Name	Total Participants by School			
		Salem State University	1			
140		University of Massachusetts Amherst - College of Nursing	3			
MD	2	Salisbury University	1			
) (T	4	Stevenson University	1			
ME	1	University of Southern Maine - School of Nursing	1			
MI	5	Concordia University, Ann Arbor	1			
		Spring Arbor University	1			
	University of Michigan, Ann Arbor - School of Nursing Wayne State University - College of Nursing		2			
		Wayne State University - College of Nursing	1			
MN	7	Bethel University	2			
		Concordia University, Saint Paul	1			
	Herzing University, Minneapolis		1			
		Walden University, Minnesota	3			
MO	5	Barnes-Jewish College - Goldfarb School of Nursing	2			
		Chamberlain University, St. Louis	1			
		Maryville University, Main - Myrtle E. And Earl E. Walker				
		College of Health Professions	1			
		Saint Luke's College of Health Sciences	1			
MT	1	Montana State University	1			
NC	18	Chamberlain University, Charlotte	1			
		Duke University - School of Nursing	14			
		Methodist University	1			
		Pfeiffer University	1			
		University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill - School of				
NID.		Nursing	1			
ND	1	University of Mary - School of Health Sciences	1			
NE	2	Nebraska Methodist College of Nursing and Allied Health	1			
		University of Nebraska Medical Center - College of Nursing	1			
NJ	5	Georgian Court University	1			
		Stockton University	3			
		Thomas Edison State University	1			
NY	13	Binghamton University, SUNY - Decker School of Nursing	1			
		Dominican College of Blauvelt	1			
		Helene Fuld College of Nursing	1			
		Le Moyne College - Purcell School of Professional Studies	1			
		Mercy College - Dobbs Ferry Campus	1			
		Molloy College - Hagan School of Nursing & Health Sciences	1			
		New York University - Rory Meyers College of Nursing	3			
		Phillips School of Nursing at Mount Sinai Beth Israel	1			

	Nurs	se Corps SP Participants by State and School (FY 2020)			
State	Total Participants by State	School Name	Total Participants by School		
		St. Paul's School of Nursing – Queens	1		
		Stony Brook University, SUNY - School of Nursing	1		
		University of Rochester - School of Nursing	1		
ОН	4	Mount Vernon Nazarene University - School of Nursing and Health Sciences	1		
		The Ohio State University - College of Nursing	1		
		University of Cincinnati - College of Nursing	1		
		Xavier University - College of Nursing	1		
OR	9	Linfield College	2		
		Oregon Health & Science University - Ashland			
		Oregon Health & Science University - School of Nursing - Portland	4		
		University of Portland - School of Nursing	1		
PA	22	Drexel University - College of Nursing and Health Professions	1		
		Edinboro University of Pennsylvania	1		
		Gwynedd-Mercy University	1		
		Mansfield University	2		
		Moravian College	1		
		Pennsylvania State University - College of Nursing	1		
		Pennsylvania State University, Harrisburg	1		
		Reading Hospital School of Health Sciences	1		
		Thomas Jefferson University - School of Nursing	2		
		University of Pennsylvania - School of Nursing	7		
		UPMC Jameson Memorial Hospital - School of Nursing	1		
		Villanova University - College of Nursing	2		
		Wilkes University - Nesbitt College of Pharmacy and Nursing	1		
SC	1	Clemson University - School of Nursing	1		
SD	3	South Dakota State University - College of Nursing	3		
TN	8	Belmont University - School of Nursing	1		
		Union University, Hendersonville	1		
		University of Tennessee Health Science Center - School of Nursing	1		
		Vanderbilt University - School of Nursing	5		
TX	9	Baylor University - Louise Herrington School of Nursing	1		
		Chamberlain University, Irving	1		
		Houston Baptist University - School of Nursing and Allied Health	1		
		Texas A&M University Health Science Center College of Nursing-Round Rock Campus	1		

	Nurse Corps SP Participants by State and School (FY 2020)				
State	Total Participants by State	School Name	Total Participants by School		
		Texas Tech University Health Sciences Center, Lubbock - School of Nursing	1		
		Texas Woman's University, Houston - College of Nursing	2		
		University of Texas at Arlington - School of Nursing	2		
UT	3	Ameritech College of Healthcare	1		
		Roseman University of Health Sciences	1		
		Western Governors University	1		
VA	6	Bryant & Stratton College - Hampton	1		
		Chamberlain University, Arlington	2		
		George Washington University VSTC - School of Nursing	1		
		Hampton University - School of Nursing	1		
		Shenandoah University, Winchester-Eleanor Wade Custer School of Nursing	1		
VI	1	University of the Virgin Islands, St. Croix - School of Nursing	1		
WA	3	Seattle University - College of Nursing	1		
		Spokane Community College	1		
		University of Washington - School of Nursing	1		
WI	2	Herzing University, Menomonee Falls	1		
		University of Wisconsin Oshkosh - College of Nursing	1		

Appendix C – Nurse Corps Loan Repayment Program Participants by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020)

	Nurse Corps LRP Participants by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020)						
State	Total Participants by State	Total Funds by State	City	Critical Shortage Facility (CSF)	Number of Participants by CSF	Total Funds	
AK	2	\$159,746.86	Anchorage	Anchorage Neighborhood Health Center	1	\$89,617.33	
			Kotzebue	Maniilaq Medical Center (CAH)	1	\$70,129.53	
AL	10	\$900,385.48	Birmingham	St. Vincent's Hospital - Birmingham	5	\$433,366.20	
				University of Alabama at Birmingham Hospital	2	\$197,417.39	
			Huntsville	Thrive Alabama	1	\$73,279.94	
			Montgomery	Central Alabama Veterans Healthcare Systems	1	\$97,913.27	
			Northport	Northport Medical Center	1	\$98,408.68	
AR	3	\$212,800.80	Batesville	White River Health System Behavioral Health Clinic	1	\$57,910.10	
			Clinton	Counseling Associates, Inc Clinton	1	\$35,477.35	
			Lacava	River Valley Primary Care Services - Lacava Wellness Center	1	\$119,413.35	
AZ	10	\$945,992.11	Flagstaff	North Country HealthCare - Flagstaff	1	\$135,454.92	
			Marana	MHC Healthcare - Main Health Center & Behavioral Health Services	1	\$131,311.47	
			Phoenix	Arizona's Children Association - Phoenix (W. Thomas Road)	1	\$36,402.13	
				Banner - University Medical Center Phoenix	1	\$84,748.54	
				Resilient Health	1	\$116,831.04	
			Surprise	Adelante Healthcare - Surprise	1	\$179,274.07	
			Tucson	CODAC Health Recovery & Wellness - Cobblestone Court	1	\$53,027.10	
				El Rio Health - Congress Health & Dental Center	1	\$53,650.39	
				MHC Healthcare - Clinica Del Alma	1	\$45,632.84	
			Winslow	North Country HealthCare - Winslow	1	\$109,659.61	

		Nurse	Corps LRP Participants b	by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020))			
State	Total Participants by State	Total Funds by State	City	Critical Shortage Facility (CSF)	Number of Participants by CSF	Total Funds		
CA	36	\$3,675,153.93	Bakersfield	Adventist Health Bakersfield	1	\$116,097.94		
			Colton	Arrowhead Regional Medical Center	1	\$79,183.46		
			Eureka	Open Door CHC - Eureka	1	\$118,688.00		
			Fortuna	Open Door CHC- Fortuna	1	\$187,732.13		
			Lodi	Lodi Memorial Hospital	1	\$178,181.20		
			Long Beach	The Children's Clinic - S. Mark Taper Foundation Family Health Center	1	\$187,978.86		
			Los Angeles	Central City Community Health Center - South L.A.	1	\$76,920.23		
				Kedren Community Health, Inc	1	\$32,710.31		
				L.A. County Health ServicesHubert H. Humphrey	1	\$33,171.49		
				Martin Luther King Jr Community Hospital	1	\$93,300.26		
				Yehowa Medical Services-Florence	1	\$170,799.21		
					Martinez	Contra Costa Health Services - Public Health Division	1	\$26,221.53
			Marysville	Rideout Memorial Hospital	1	\$34,070.02		
			Merced	GVHC - Merced Northview	2	\$255,639.47		
			Novato	Marin Community Clinic - Novato South	1	\$113,368.37		
			Oakland	Childrens Hospital & Research Center Oakland	1	\$88,953.95		
			Oroville	Oroville Hospital Family Practice Associates	1	\$47,265.67		
			Petaluma	Petaluma Health Center	1	\$68,818.62		
			Pittsburg	La Clinica de la RazaPittsburg Medical	2	\$275,433.72		
	Redway Redwoods Ru	Redwoods Rural Health Center	1	\$65,474.88				
			Sacramento	Peach Tree Health - North Sacramento	1	\$173,174.83		
				Sacramento County DHHS - Primary Care Center	1	\$73,883.65		
			San Bernardino	Social Action Community Health (SACHS) - S. G St	1	\$57,356.77		
			San Francisco	Mission Neighborhood Health Center	1	\$194,514.08		

		Nurse	Corps LRP Participants	by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020))	
State	Total Participants by State	Total Funds by State	City	Critical Shortage Facility (CSF)	Number of Participants by CSF	Total Funds
			San Leandro	Tiburcio Vasquez HC - Ashland Community Clinic	1	\$109,721.62
			San Marcos	North County Health Services-San Marcos Health Center	1	\$28,610.79
			San Pablo	LifeLong - Brookside Community Center / San Pablo	1	\$104,864.45
			San Ysidro	San Ysidro Health - San Ysidro	1	\$126,237.93
			Sylmar	L.A. County Health Services - Olive View	1	\$49,267.53
			Torrance	L.A. County Health Services - Harbor-UCLA Medical Center	2	\$146,585.06
			Tulare	Family HealthCare Network - Tulare	1	\$104,438.43
			Turlock	GVHC- Turlock West	1	\$80,127.77
			West Sacramento	CommuniCare - Salud Clinic	1	\$176,361.70
СО	3	\$205,791.07	Grand Junction	St. Mary's Integrated Addiction Medicine Program	1	\$112,920.76
				West Springs Hospital	1	\$52,148.03
			Westminster	Tri-County Health Department - Westminster Office	1	\$40,722.28
CT	7	\$354,115.37	Hartford	Charter Oak Health Center, Inc.	1	\$46,593.99
			Mashantucket	Mashantucket Pequot Tribal Nation - Pequot Health Care	1	\$67,731.66
			Middletown	Middlesex Hospital- Center for Behavioral Health- 90 South Main Street	1	\$73,221.22
			New Haven	Yale New Haven Hospital	2	\$89,000.43
			West Haven	West Haven VA Medical Center	2	\$77,568.07
DC	8	\$563,228.01	Washington	CNMC- Children's National Medical Center	3	\$169,801.98
				Medstar Washington Hospital Center	4	\$338,703.44
				Unity Health Care- Brentwood Square Health Center	1	\$54,722.59
FL	38	\$3,514,523.60	Bell	TMC - Palms Medical Group - Bell	1	\$71,615.45

	Nurse Corps LRP Participants by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020)					
State	Total Participants by State	Total Funds by State	City	Critical Shortage Facility (CSF)	Number of Participants by CSF	Total Funds
			Clearwater	Community Health Centers of Pinellas, Inc Clearwater	1	\$103,568.77
			Fort Lauderdale	Broward Health Medical Center	1	\$160,126.36
				Holy Cross Hospital	1	\$107,697.37
			Fort Myers	Florida Department of Health	1	\$90,090.78
			Gainesville	Malcolm Randall VA Medical Center	2	\$121,375.59
				University of Florida Health - Shands Hospital	2	\$193,576.23
			Hialeah	Citrus Health Network, Inc Behavioral Health	1	\$43,233.38
				Citrus Health Network, Inc Maternal and Child Health Center	1	\$17,263.06
			Jacksonville	St. Vincent's Medical Center Riverside	1	\$33,708.88
			Lecanto	Citrus County Health Department	1	\$67,233.67
			Miami	Bascom Palmer Eye Institute	2	\$214,572.38
				Dade County Health Department	1	\$104,436.86
				Jackson Health System	1	\$129,253.51
				Sylvester Comprehensive Cancer Center	2	\$211,411.46
				University of Miami	2	\$381,922.80
				University of Miami Hospital	5	\$567,572.90
			Naples	Collier Health Services, Inc Women's Care Naples	1	\$136,106.63
			Ocala	The Centers, Inc.	1	\$73,431.08
			Orlando	AdventHealth Orlando	1	\$174,538.33
			Panama City	Life Management Center of Northwest Florida, Inc Main Site	1	\$44,593.58
			Pensacola	Lakeview Center	3	\$172,484.15
			Tallahassee	Bond Community Health Center, Inc Administrative	1	\$65,429.02
			Tampa	Mental Health Care Inc.	1	\$46,086.26
				Moffitt Cancer Center	1	\$56,946.19
				REACHUP, Inc.	1	\$94,626.29

		Nurse	Corps LRP Participants	s by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020))	
State	Total Participants by State	Total Funds by State	City	Critical Shortage Facility (CSF)	Number of Participants by CSF	Total Funds
				St. Joseph's Behavioral Health Center	1	\$31,622.62
GA	10	\$834,216.95	Albany	AACSB-Dougherty County Mental Health	1	\$59,013.95
			Athens	Piedmont Athens Regional Medical Center	1	\$71,815.87
			Atlanta	Children's Healthcare of Atlanta - Egleston	1	\$77,121.48
				Grady Memorial Hospital	1	\$99,726.31
				The Family Health Centers of Georgia, Inc.	1	\$56,474.91
			Calhoun	Highland Rivers Community Svc-Gordon Mental Health	1	\$86,973.02
			Carters ville	Highland Rivers Community Svc-Bartow Mental Health	1	\$167,154.76
			Commerce	Jackson County Health Department	1	\$56,245.62
			Lake Park	Ga Department of Community Health-Migrant Farmworkers Clinic, LLC	1	\$87,029.86
			Rome	Floyd County Health Department	1	\$72,661.17
HI	1	\$91,941.28	Waianae	Waianae Coast Comprehensive Health Center	1	\$91,941.28
IA	5	\$505,746.16	Arlington	MercyOne Arlington Family Medicine	1	\$91,947.74
			Bedford	CHI Health Omaha - Bedford Clinic	1	\$145,301.66
			Davenport	Community Health Care, Inc CHC Davenport Medical Clinic	1	\$94,172.22
			Fort Dodge	Community Health Center of Fort Dodge - Main Office and Administration	1	\$34,129.36
			Muscatine	UnityPoint Health - Trinity Hospital Muscatine	1	\$140,195.18
ID	4	\$402,829.21	Jerome	St. Luke's Jerome Medical Center - CAH	1	\$46,265.88
			Rexburg	Eastern Idaho Public Health - Madison County	1	\$43,060.86
			Salmon	Steele Memorial Medical Center - CAH	1	\$56,476.34
			Soda Springs	Caribou Memorial Hospital	1	\$257,026.13
IL	50	\$4,254,498.16	Alton	SIHF - Alton Healthcare	1	\$59,018.47
			Aurora	VNA Health Care - Aurora Highland - Administrative and Clinical Site	1	\$152,603.56
			Belleville	SIHF - West Belleville Health Center	1	\$97,004.49

	Nurse Corps LRP Participants by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020)							
State	Total Participants by State	Total Funds by State	City	Critical Shortage Facility (CSF)	Number of Participants by CSF	Total Funds		
			Berwyn	Macneal Hospital	1	\$51,420.74		
				PCC South Family Health Center	1	\$38,562.17		
			Chicago	Access - Grand Blvd Health & Specialty Center	1	\$107,307.82		
				Access - Madison Family Health Center	1	\$89,842.75		
				Advocate Illinois Masonic Medical Center	1	\$85,689.62		
				Ann & Robert H. Lurie Children's Hospital (Formerly Children's Memorial Hospital)	3	\$231,705.17		
				Ann and Robert H. Lurie Children's Hospital of Chicago (Formerly Children's Memorial Hospital)	5	\$364,707.67		
				Comer Children's Hospital, University of Chicago Medical Center	1	\$74,266.86		
				Heartland International Health Center- Thresholds	1	\$72,373.10		
				Howard Brown Health - 63rd St	1	\$79,351.40		
				Howard Brown Health - Sheridan	1	\$138,420.25		
				Jackson Park Hospital	1	\$53,128.72		
				LaRabida Children's Hospital	2	\$113,400.02		
				Mount Sinai Hospital	3	\$247,951.39		
				Near North Health - Komed Holman Health Center	1	\$47,717.80		
				Northwestern Memorial Hospital	1	\$81,106.31		
				Northwestern Memorial Hospital - Prentice Women's Hospital	1	\$119,007.13		
				Rush University Medical Center	5	\$423,229.43		
				Rush University Medical Center - 1620 W Harrison	1	\$78,425.82		
				Saints Mary and Elizabeth Medical Center	2	\$171,473.53		
				Shirley Ryan Ability Lab	4	\$362,859.52		
			Freeport	FHN Family Counseling Center	1	\$79,405.01		
			Joliet	Will County Community Health Center	2	\$179,704.39		

		Nurse	Corps LRP Participants	s by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020)	
State	Total Participants by State	Total Funds by State	City	Critical Shortage Facility (CSF)	Number of Participants by CSF	Total Funds
			Kankakee	Aunt Martha's - Kankakee Community Health Center	1	\$83,768.71
			Loves Park	Crusader Central Clinic Association - Loves Park	1	\$85,787.79
			Oak Park	PCC Community Wellness Center - Lake Street Health Center	1	\$112,490.59
				PCC Walk-in Wellness Center at West Suburban Medical Center	1	\$111,823.04
			Quincy	Blessing Hospital	1	\$180,610.43
			Sterling	CGH Medical Center	1	\$80,334.46
IN	9	\$642,323.29	Anderson	Aspire Indiana, Inc.	1	\$72,639.21
			Angola	Cameron Memorial Community Hospital Inc.	1	\$42,446.70
			Fort Wayne	Park Center, Inc Lafayette Medical Center	1	\$92,045.27
			Indianapolis	Community Health Pavilion Shadeland	1	\$105,615.63
			Jeffersonville	LifeSpring, Inc.	1	\$57,423.09
			Linton	Greene County Health - Linton	1	\$113,619.62
			Logansport	Four County Counseling Center - Logansport	1	\$71,559.91
			Richmond	Reid Hospital and Health Care Services	1	\$38,416.66
			Rushville	Rush Memorial Hospital	1	\$48,557.20
KS	2	\$121,753.09	Hutchinson	PrairieStar Health Center	1	\$84,352.90
			Liberal	Southwest Guidance Center	1	\$37,400.19
KY	9	\$664,438.81	Corbin	Grace CHC - Bishop Street	1	\$55,458.91
			Harlan	Harlan Medical Clinic	1	\$102,605.74
			Hazard	Appalachian Regional Healthcare	1	\$52,925.69
				Hospice of the Bluegrass	1	\$44,727.93
			Hopkinsville	Pennyroyal Center - Hopkinsville	1	\$73,146.88
			Louisville	Park DuValle Community Health Center, Inc.	2	\$135,635.13
			Paducah	Lourdes Hospital	1	\$138,572.93
			Prestonsburg	MCCC - Prestonsburg Clinic	1	\$61,365.60

		Nurse	Corps LRP Participants	s by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020	0)	
State	Total Participants by State	Total Funds by State	City	Critical Shortage Facility (CSF)	Number of Participants by CSF	Total Funds
LA	6	\$652,402.69	Hammond	North Oaks Medical Center	1	\$82,153.96
			Lafayette	Our Lady of Lourdes Women's and Children's Hospital	1	\$116,777.43
			Metairie	JeffCare-East Jefferson (Main)	1	\$145,939.17
			New Orleans	Ochsner Medical Center	1	\$109,890.84
				University Medical Center New Orleans	1	\$115,367.01
			Sicily Island	Catahoula Parish Hospital Services District Admin (CPHSD)	1	\$82,274.28
MA	8	\$946,292.01	Boston	Boston Health Care for the Homeless Program\Kingston House	1	\$87,156.25
				East Boston Neighborhood Health Center - Gove Street	1	\$156,179.27
			Brockton	Brockton Neighborhood Health Center	1	\$142,697.44
			Dorchester	Harvard Street Neighborhood Health Center (Primary Care and Dental)	1	\$112,445.38
			Jamaica Plain	Boston Health Care for the Homeless Program - Mass. Mental Health Center	1	\$39,445.11
			Lynn	Lynn Community Health Center, Inc.	1	\$63,444.39
			Orange	Community Health Center of Franklin County - North Quabbin Site	1	\$184,082.15
			Roxbury Crossing	Whittier Street Health Center	1	\$160,842.02
MD	30	\$2,677,264.70	Baltimore	Baltimore City Health Department (BCHD)- Druid STD Clinic (2nd Floor)	1	\$85,836.23
				Baltimore Crisis Response, Inc.	1	\$100,904.44
				Johns Hopkins Hospital	8	\$794,916.27
				Johns Hopkins Hospital - Children's Center	5	\$512,806.95
				Kennedy Krieger Institute Hospital and Research Center	1	\$107,139.31
				People Encouraging People	3	\$126,484.66
				University of Maryland Medical Center	11	\$949,176.84

		Nurse	Corps LRP Participants	by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020	1)	
State	Total Participants by State	Total Funds by State	City	Critical Shortage Facility (CSF)	Number of Participants by CSF	Total Funds
ME	1	\$52,288.19	Fort Kent	Northern Maine Medical Center- Station Hill Medical Office Building	1	\$52,288.19
MI	6	\$423,179.46	Grand Rapids	Mary Free Bed Rehabilitation Hospital	1	\$47,545.90
			Greenville	Spectrum Health United Hospital	1	\$107,676.77
			Ionia	Ionia County Health Department	1	\$38,927.75
			Reed City	Spectrum Health Reed City Hospital Multi- Specialty Clinic-Reed City	1	\$89,331.85
			Sault Sainte Marie	Chippewa County Health Department	1	\$43,554.97
			Three Rivers	Three Rivers Health Hospital	1	\$96,142.22
MN	6	\$338,124.57	Crookston	NWMHC - Crookston Clinic	1	\$49,132.20
			Grand Marais	Sawtooth Mountain Clinic - Administration and Clinic	1	\$44,926.87
			Minneapolis	Southside Community - 35th St Medical Clinic	1	\$97,718.86
			Morris	Stevens Community Medical Center - Morris Clinic	1	\$48,688.48
			Wilmar	Rice Memorial Hospital	2	\$97,658.16
MO	20	\$1,692,369.76	Blue Springs	St. Mary's Medical Center	1	\$138,827.81
			Jefferson City	Community Health Center of Central Missouri - Jefferson City Clinic & Administration	1	\$89,138.28
			Joplin	Freeman Health Systems - Administration and Hospital	1	\$132,352.66
				Ozark Center - ACT Community Care Program Clinic	1	\$119,642.20
			Kansas City	Truman Medical Center - Gold Clinic at Hospital Hill	1	\$66,556.12
			Odessa	Compass Health Network - Odessa Clinic	1	\$87,749.39
			Sikeston	Missouri Delta Medical Center - Smith Street Medical Clinic	1	\$52,519.42
			St. Louis	BJC HealthCare - Barnes-Jewish Hospital	2	\$146,701.53
				BJC HealthCare - St. Louis Children's Hospital	6	\$353,453.49
				BJC HealthCare - Washington University Physicians Center for Advanced Medicine	1	\$39,011.57

	Nurse Corps LRP Participants by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020)							
State	Total Participants by State	Total Funds by State	City	Critical Shortage Facility (CSF)	Number of Participants by CSF	Total Funds		
				St. Louis University Hospital	1	\$94,672.96		
				VA St. Louis Health Care System - John Cochran Division	1	\$220,062.65		
			Warrensburg	Western Missouri Medical Center	1	\$85,355.04		
			Washington	Mercy Hospital Washington	1	\$66,326.64		
MS	9	\$610,133.71	Gulfport	Memorial Hospital of Gulfport	1	\$78,511.73		
			Hattiesburg	Forest General Hospital	1	\$70,537.21		
			Laurel	South Central Regional Medical Center	1	\$199,994.54		
			Leakesville	Greene County Hospital	1	\$43,756.50		
			Meridian	East Mississippi State Hospital	2	\$75,737.59		
			Purvis	South Mississippi State Hospital	1	\$34,460.06		
			Starkville	Region 7 Mental Health / Mental Retardation Commission-Starkville	1	\$57,099.50		
			Tupelo	North Mississippi Medical Center - Tupelo	1	\$50,036.58		
MT	3	\$165,270.04	Browning	Blackfeet Service Unit - Blackfeet Community Hospital	1	\$78,445.20		
			Superior	Mineral Community Hospital (CAH)	1	\$37,506.12		
			Wolf Point	Northeast Montana Health Services - Trinity Hospital (CAH)	1	\$49,318.72		
NC	7	\$737,805.77	Burgaw	Pender County Health Department	1	\$75,043.25		
			Durham	Duke University Health System - Duke Regional Hospital	2	\$242,998.23		
				Duke University Hospital	1	\$84,291.35		
			Greenville	Vidant Medical Center	1	\$74,317.25		
			Spindale	BRCHS - Rutherford Community Health Center	1	\$173,739.34		
			Tarboro	Freedom Hill Community Health Center	1	\$87,416.35		
NJ	2	\$269,627.10	Atlantic City	AtlantiCare Regional Medical Center - Atlantic City	1	\$217,176.27		
			Camden	Project H.O.P.E West Street Health Center	1	\$52,450.83		
NM	2	\$174,985.93	Rio Rancho	Presbyterian Medical Services - Rio Rancho Grande Blvd. Family Health Center	1	\$53,138.19		

		Nurse	Corps LRP Participants by	State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020	1)	
State	Total Participants by State	Total Funds by State	City	Critical Shortage Facility (CSF)	Number of Participants by CSF	Total Funds
				UNM Sandoval Regional Medical Center- Family Practice	1	\$121,847.74
NY	25	\$2,767,952.66	Bronx	HHC Jacobi - Hospital-based - Outpatient General Adult Mental Health (Building 4, 4th fl)	1	\$51,962.38
				Montefiore Medical Center - NURSE Corps & NHSC Admin only	1	\$79,441.18
				Planned Parenthood of New York City - Bronx Center	1	\$242,728.74
				The Jewish Board - Harry Blumenfeld Pelham Counseling Center	1	\$155,764.04
				Urban Health Plan - Satellite - Boricua Community Health Center	1	\$141,701.42
			Brooklyn	Brownsville Multi-Service Family Health Center Main Site	1	\$124,397.76
				SUNY Downstate Medical Center - Main Admin & Nurse Corps	1	\$92,042.69
			Buffalo	Child & Family Services	1	\$46,653.36
			Cooperstown	Bassett Healthcare Network - Medical Center	1	\$60,385.45
			Lowville	Transitional Living Services of Northern New York (NNY) - Behavioral Health and Wellness Center	1	\$38,558.94
			New York	Community Healthcare Network - Community League Health Center	1	\$115,323.51
				Mount Sinai Medical Center - Main Administrative & Nurse Corps	1	\$160,823.93
				NY Presbyterian - Columbia University Medical Center - Herbert Irving Pavilion	1	\$194,454.65
				NY Presbyterian - Columbia University Medical Center - Presbyterian Hospital Building	1	\$123,902.74
				NY Presbyterian - Morgan Stanley Children's Hospital	1	\$288,614.48

		Nurse	Corps LRP Participant	ts by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020)	
State	Total Participants by State	Total Funds by State	City	Critical Shortage Facility (CSF)	Number of Participants by CSF	Total Funds
			Ogdensburg	New York State Office of Mental Health - St. Lawrence Psychiatric Center - Admin and Nurse Corps	1	\$44,318.81
			Rochester	Rochester General Hospital (RGH)	1	\$53,104.66
			Syracuse	Nascentia Health- VNA Homecare	1	\$61,237.13
				St. Joseph's Hospital Administrative and Nurse Corps Site	1	\$66,232.97
				Syracuse Healthy Start Program	1	\$75,264.06
				Upstate University Hospital - Nurse Corps and NHSC Administrative Anchor	1	\$6,227.12
			Ticonderoga	Hudson Headwaters Health Network - Ticonderoga Health Center	1	\$145,200.26
			Watertown	Samaritan Medical Center - Hospital and NHSC Admin Site	2	\$282,495.85
				Transitional Living Services of NNY - Behavioral Health and Wellness Center - Watertown	1	\$117,116.53
ОН	16	\$1,306,884.88	Akron	Akron ICHC	1	\$127,741.68
			Bucyrus	Avita Health System - Bucyrus Community Hospital	1	\$81,276.18
			Cleveland	The Centers for Families and Children	1	\$100,358.24
			Georgetown	Talbert House Brown County Recovery Services	1	\$44,660.76
			Hillsboro	Healthsource of Ohio, Inc Hillsboro Health Center	1	\$75,018.06
			Lima	St. Rita's Medical Center	4	\$411,249.40
			London	Rocking Horse Center - Madison County	1	\$77,312.29
			Marion	Center Street Community Health Center	1	\$120,238.81
			Mount Vernon	Knox Community Hospital	4	\$210,073.00
			Springfield	Rocking Horse Center	1	\$58,956.46
OK	2	\$101,111.77	Tulsa	Family & Children's Services - Houston	1	\$35,642.05

		Nurse	Corps LRP Participant	s by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020	1)	
State	Total Participants by State	Total Funds by State	City	Critical Shortage Facility (CSF)	Number of Participants by CSF	Total Funds
			Vinita	Cherokee Nation Health Services - Vinita Health Center	1	\$65,469.72
OR	10	\$874,472.55	Corvallis	Samaritan Health Services-Good Samaritan Regional Medical Center	1	\$59,752.41
			Florence	PeaceHealth Peace Harbor Medical Center	1	\$152,037.11
			Hood River	Providence Hood River Memorial Hospital	1	\$71,746.57
			Lebanon	Samaritan Lebanon Community Hospital	1	\$81,465.43
			Madras	BestCare Treatment Services - Madras	1	\$135,955.49
			Portland	Cascadia Behavioral Health - Garlington	1	\$77,625.55
				Central City ConcernOld Town Recovery CenterOutpatient Mental Health	1	\$105,737.71
				Portland Adventist Medical Center	1	\$30,056.15
			Salem	Northwest Human ServicesWest Salem Clinic (Mental Health and Connection)	1	\$70,063.48
				Planned Parenthood - Salem Center	1	\$90,032.65
PA	5	\$255,822.49	Allentown	Nueva Vida at Casa Guadalupe	1	\$64,952.35
			Coudersport	Charles Cole Memorial Hospital	1	\$41,060.51
			Meadville	The Arc of Crawford County	1	\$33,416.99
			Philadelphia	Stephen Klein Wellness Center-Project H.O.M.E.	1	\$54,381.66
				Stephen Klein Wellness Center-Project H.O.M.E- Pathways to Housing	1	\$62,010.98
PR	2	\$56,949.16	Ponce	Med Centro - Ponce Primary Care Main Center	1	\$27,547.15
			San Juan	HPM Foundation - HealthPro Med	1	\$29,402.01
SC	9	\$725,456.03	Anderson	Foothills Community Health Care - Anderson	1	\$84,167.11
			Columbia	Eau Claire CHC - Eau Claire Walk-In Clinic	1	\$149,081.47
			Easley	MountainView OB/GYN	1	\$79,045.24
			Florence	Florence County Health Department	1	\$44,016.79
			Gaffney	Cherokee Mental Health Center	1	\$67,993.25
			Orangeburg	Family Health Centers, Inc.	1	\$82,878.66

		Nurse	Corps LRP Participant	ts by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020	1)	
State	Total Participants by State	Total Funds by State	City	Critical Shortage Facility (CSF)	Number of Participants by CSF	Total Funds
				Orangeburg Health Department	1	\$72,673.44
			Spartanburg	Spartanburg Area Mental Health Center	1	\$79,337.83
			Sumter	Sumter County Department of Health & Environmental Control	1	\$66,262.24
SD	2	\$129,532.27	Kyle	Pine Ridge Service Unit - Kyle Health Center	1	\$83,727.96
			Yankton	Avera Sacred Heart Hospital	1	\$45,804.31
TN	9	\$758,776.97	Bolivar	Hardeman County Community Health Center	2	\$172,984.43
			Chattanooga	Erlanger Health System/Baroness Hospital	1	\$110,361.59
			Cleveland	Centerstone - Cleveland	1	\$64,779.60
			Knoxville	Peninsula Outpatient Center - Knox	1	\$15,953.31
			Memphis	Alliance Healthcare Services - Crisis Services Continum	1	\$95,428.50
				Regional One Medical Center at Memphis (The MED)	1	\$91,288.92
			Millington	Professional Care Services of West Tennessee, Inc Millington	1	\$106,499.40
			New Tazewell	CHS New Tazwell	1	\$101,481.22
TX	10	\$846,396.32	Abilene	Abilene State Supported Living Center	1	\$119,664.42
			Austin	Dell Children's Medical Center of Central Texas	2	\$120,935.84
			El Paso	El Paso Psychiatric Center - Department of State Health Services	1	\$57,829.36
				Emergence Health Network - Westside Clinic	1	\$78,468.45
			Houston	St. Hope Foundation - Greenpoint Clinic	1	\$106,815.07
			Katy	Spring Branch Community Health Center - West Houston Clinc	1	\$200,263.23
			Longview	Longview Wellness Center Inc Clinic #2	1	\$23,464.26
			San Antonio	The Center for Health Care Services - Paul Elizondo Adult Behavioral Health Clinic	1	\$106,729.16
			Vernon	North Texas State Hospital	1	\$32,226.53
UT	3	\$335,379.05	Mt. Pleasant	Intermountain Healthcare - Sanpete Valley Hospital (CAH)	1	\$35,120.81

		Nurse	Corps LRP Participants	by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020	<u>))</u>	
State	Total Participants by State	Total Funds by State	City	Critical Shortage Facility (CSF)	Number of Participants by CSF	Total Funds
			Salt Lake City	The Confederated Tribes of the Goshute Reservation - Sacred Circle Health Care	1	\$200,576.49
			St. George	Dixie Regional Medical Center	1	\$99,681.75
VA	5	\$428,635.48	Abingdon	Highlands Community Service Board	1	\$59,380.66
			Alexandria	Neighborhood Health at the Casey Health Center	1	\$95,945.90
			Norfolk	Branch Medical Clinic Naval Station Norfolk	1	\$147,523.73
				Children's Hospital Of The Kings Daughters	1	\$66,779.60
			Petersburg	Central State Hospital	1	\$59,005.59
WA	10	\$925,281.68	Chelan	Lake Chelan Community Hospital (CAH)	1	\$95,670.71
			East Wenatchee	Columbia Valley Community Health - East Wenatchee Clinic	1	\$52,118.96
			Omak	Mid Valley Medical Group	1	\$104,670.68
			Seattle	Country Doctor Community Health Clinic	1	\$80,297.88
				Neighborcare Health - Meridian Center for Health	1	\$159,410.63
			Shelton	Behavioral Health Resources - Shelton	1	\$103,210.94
				MGH - Shelton Family Medicine	1	\$25,104.84
			Spokane	MultiCare Rockwood Behavioral Health Center	1	\$103,398.96
			Wenatchee	Columbia Valley Community Health - Children's Behavioral Health Clinic	1	\$110,400.46
			Yakima	Yakima Medical & Dental - Yakima Valley Farm Workers Clinic	1	\$90,997.62
WI	5	\$347,990.58	Milwaukee	Aurora Health - Milwaukee Sinai Medical Center	2	\$198,506.06
				Milwaukee Health Department - Keenan Health Center	2	\$107,149.00
				Progressive CHC - Lisbon Avenue Health Center	1	\$42,335.52
WV	4	\$367,783.41	Bluefield	The Behavioral Health Pavilion of the Virginia's	1	\$78,022.78
			Clarksburg	Highland Clarksburg Hospital	1	\$80,189.98

	Nurse Corps LRP Participants by State and Critical Shortage Facility (FY 2020)								
State	Total Participants by State	Total Funds by State	City	Critical Shortage Facility (CSF)	Number of Participants by CSF	Total Funds			
			Keyser	Potomac Valley Hospital	1	\$123,840.34			
			Martinsburg	SVMS: Shenandoah Community Health Center - Women's Health	1	\$85,730.31			

Appendix D – Nurse Corps Loan Repayment Program Nurse Faculty: New Participants by State and School (FY 2020)

Nurse Corps LRP Nurse Faculty Participants by State and School (FY 2020)									
State	Total Participants by State	Total Funds by State	City	School	Number of Participants by CSF	Total Funds			
AL	1	\$77,721.15	Rainsville	Northeast Alabama Community College	1	\$77,721.15			
AR	1	\$76,177.45	Harrison	North Arkansas College	1	\$76,177.45			
AZ	1	\$55,949.80	Phoenix	Paradise Valley Community College	1	\$55,949.80			
CA	2	\$226,888.82	Loma Linda	Loma Linda University - School of Nursing	1	\$118,461.59			
			Los Angeles	Charles R Drew University of Medicine and Science	1	\$108,427.23			
FL	3	\$263,647.26	Jacksonville	Jacksonville University - School of Nursing	1	\$166,791.97			
			Lake Worth	Palm Beach State College - School of Nursing	1	\$54,162.59			
			Winter Haven	Polk State College	1	\$42,692.70			
GA	5	\$616,480.85	Columbus	Columbus State University	1	\$84,770.68			
			Dalton	Dalton State College	1	\$99,858.08			
			Macon	Middle Georgia College	1	\$190,244.16			
			Marietta	Chattahoochee Technical College	1	\$99,758.61			
			Statesboro	Georgia Southern University School of Nursing	1	\$141,849.32			
IL	1	\$46,869.09	Decatur	Millikin University - School of Nursing	1	\$46,869.09			
IN	2	\$145,020.06	Hammond	Purdue University Calumet - School of Nursing	1	\$98,155.49			
			Kokomo	Indiana University Kokomo - School of Nursing	1	\$46,864.57			
МО	2	\$216,990.75	Kansas City	University of Missouri - Kansas City School of Nursing and Health Studies	1	\$151,437.71			
			Sedalia	State Fair Community College	1	\$65,553.04			
MS	2	\$96,394.12	Jackson	Hinds Community College	1	\$44,682.07			
			Moorhead	Mississippi Delta Community College	1	\$51,712.05			
NC	1	\$50,803.26	Banner Elk	Lees-McRae College	1	\$50,803.26			

Nurse Corps LRP Nurse Faculty Participants by State and School (FY 2020)									
State	Total Participants by State	Total Funds by State	City	School	Number of Participants by CSF	Total Funds			
ND	1	\$66,233.76	Bottineau	Dakota College at Bottineau	1	\$66,233.76			
NY	2	\$279,013.10	Garden City	Adelphi University	1	\$116,796.81			
			New York	NY Presbyterian - Columbia University School of Nursing	1	\$162,216.29			
ОН	1	\$54,359.06	Kent	Kent State University College of Nursing	1	\$54,359.06			
OR	2	\$200,984.88	Portland	Oregon Health & Science University - School of Nursing	1	\$140,938.14			
			Roseburg	Umpqua Community College	1	\$60,046.74			
RI	1	\$153,310.18	Providence	University of Rhode Island	1	\$153,310.18			
TN	4	\$385,295.24	Columbia	Columbia State Community College	1	\$49,719.19			
			Cookeville	Tennessee Tech University - School of Nursing	1	\$80,005.05			
			Nashville	Nashville State Community College	1	\$120,282.08			
				Vanderbilt University - School of Nursing	1	\$135,288.92			
TX	3	\$323,896.89	Houston	San Jacinto Community College - North	1	\$88,053.61			
			Mc Allen	South Texas College - Department of Nursing	1	\$53,831.89			
			Sugar Land	University of Houston - School of Nursing - Sugarland	1	\$182,011.39			
UT	2	\$137,126.30	Salt Lake City	Western Governors University	2	\$137,126.30			
VA	1	\$107,812.34	Harrisonburg	James Madison University	1	\$107,812.34			
WI	3	\$267,057.38	La Crosse	Viterbo University - School of Nursing	1	\$94,727.39			
			Oshkosh	University of Wisconsin Oshkosh - College of Nursing	1	\$121,671.41			
			Sennimore	Southwest Wisconsin Technical College	1	\$50,658.58			